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Rigney, Barbara Hill. 
Lilith's Daughters: Women and 
Religion in Contemporary Fic-
tion. 
Madison: University of Wiscon-
sin Press, 1982. 

Barbara Rigney told me last summer when 
her second book came out, "No one• s go-
ing to be interested in this except some 
old existentialist in a basement in Par-
is." I was immediately interested. Now 
that I've read it, I agree that the 
ghost of Albert Camus, for example, 
would undoubtedly find it a romp. Like 
many of his works, this is thin, fast-
moving, intense; because neither the 
French existentialists nor the contempo-
rary feminists control their worlds but 
are intellectually powerful members of 
an oppressed minority class, the affini-
ty Rigney alluded to in a tone of modes-
ty may indeed be quite deep. 

Lilith's Daughters looks at contemporary 
fictive representations of the archetyp-
al patterns found in the Judea-Christain 
tradition as Jesus, Mary, and Eve. 
Working backwards in time, as it were, 
towards Lilith, who in Hebrew legend was 
Adam's first wife, the study proceeds 
from the relatively closed, historical-
ly-bound behavior patterns of Jesus and 
Mary to the Garden, or nature, and hence 
to Eve. Interestingly, the Eve we find 
at the end of Lilith's Daughters is very 
like Milton's: a free being, facing hu-
man choices. The new fictive Eve lives 
in our century, however, under various 
names and a different doom, and is 
friendly with her predecessor Lilith who 
in the legend flew out of the Garden of 
Eden "because she insisted upon enjoying 
full equality with her husband" (for 
what that is worth). 
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Rigney focuses on these religious arche-
types as they appear in thirty novels by 
fifteeen contemporary women writers. 
Readers who haven't read the works under 
discussion will not be lost, but those 
who have will be either pleasantly en-
lightened or challenged. Even those of 
us who are guilty, for example, of not 
having been compelled by the works of 
Doris Lessing may enjoy reading the 
discussions of Lessing here, perhaps so 
much as to imagine being absorbed in one 
of her manufactured worlds. On page 82, 
for example, a discussion of "the nos-
talgia for the garden" in Shikasta cre-
ated in this reader a positive guiltless 
desire to try Lessing again. If criti-
cism takes us back to literature, what 
more can we ask? Ah, but on page 83 we 
have some quintessential Rigneyism which 
permits us to skip happily by, after 
all, and congratulate ourselves on the 
way: 

As is the case with the inhabitants 
of the original garden, Al*Ith's fall 
results in knowledge, which she then 
shares with her people. Many of Les-
sing's readers will agree, however, 
that the fall of Zone Three is not a 
fall into freedom. The society re-
mains completely hierarchical, the 
ultimate and absolute authority 
resting with the invisible and un-
knowable "Providers," who, however 
benevolently, determine the course 
of all human events. The lack of 
existential freedom, then, is the 
real snake in all of Lessing's gar-
dens. 

For Christmas I want that last sentence 
in calligraphy to hang above my desk, 
and at a recent dinner party one of my 
fellow readers-of-last-pages-first chose 

.I 



the following entire paragraph for the 
same honor: 

Eve, then, also is a role model: not 
while she is in the garden, innocent 
and submissive, nor yet even at the 
moment of rebellion when she picks the 
fruit. Her real heroism is evident 
only at that ooint of her exit from the 
garden and her confrontation with free-
dom. We recognize her, then, not as 
Other or Antichrist, not as the goddess 
or the myth figure--but as ourselves. 

Were that not the very last paragraph in 
the book, it might be deemed embarras-
singly hortatory. Describing archetypes 
in literature requires omitting fine de-
tails and complications, and Rigney, to 
her great credit, takes a wide view 
without stretching points. Patterns and 
their variations are sketched and illus-
trated with excerpts, so that the reader 
may be persuaded or not according to her 
own lights. 

Effective criticism leads its readers 
back for a fresh look into the litera-
ture (I will read Atwood's Surfacing 
again), but the best literary studies, 
those which justify the existence of the 
rest, lead us to new ways of looking at 
our own lives. I can't imagine anyone 
reading Lilith's Daughters and coming 
away without that sense of freshness. 
Good criticism also resonates to bring 
out other literary connections and ques-
tions; for example, isn't the Garden 
discussed here the same, finally, as 
that which Voltaire suggested we turn to 
and cultivate? He spent some time in a 
basement in Paris. 
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Kezia Sproat 

Stanton, Elizabeth Cady and Com-
pany. 
The Woman's Bible. 
NY: Arno Books, 1974. 

Writings by women in the Seventies, both 
in fact and in fiction, provided an em-
barrassment of riches; from Millet to 
Morrison, from Atwood to Alice Walker, 

2 

the variety of female experience chal-
lenged the talent and comprehension of a 
decade. That anyone could call out--em-
phatically--other titles and other 
names, from Adrienne Rich to Mary Daly 
to Audre Lorde, only underscores the 
contention that abundance marked the 
decade. 

What equals that achievement is the vast 
reconstruction work done on great lost 
works by women; the novels of Zora Neal 
Hurston and the essays and creative 
fiction by Charlotte Perkins Gilman, to 
use but two examples for a plethora of 
great names, may have been subsumed 
forever under the morass of the dominant 
culture without the persevering work of 
scholars and feminists. 

One small, strategic work is, I fear, in 
peril of being shelved and forgotten 
again. The reviews and sheer astonish-
ment provoked by this milestone work 
seem oddly scant, as if we--in the midst 
of such majesty--failed to note it as we 
might overlook the stones upon which we 
stand when searching the colors of the 
Grand Canyon. 

The work is The Woman's Bible, published 
in 1895 and 1898 through the revisionist 
efforts of the irrepressible Elizabeth 
Cady Stanton and her council of Biblical 
scholars: renegades and heretics, every 
last blessed one of them. And what this 
book encourages is nothing less than a 
revolution in spiritual consciousness. 
As the predecessor to Mary Daly and June 
Romero and the many new feminist theolo-
gians, Elizabeth Cady Stanton laid 
foundation stones upon which these oth-
ers have built. 

An historian from Hunter College, Bar-
bara Welter, must be thanked both for 
reclaiming this work and for composing a 
readable, erudite introduction to it. 
The book provides a positively transmo-
grifying journey through the Testa-
ments. In Stanton's hands, small de-
tails take on peculiar dimensions at 
first. For example, Stanton uses the 
Exodus story to focus not only on Mo-
ses's daughter, Zipporah, but also to 
consider why women change their names 
with each marriage, how women serve as 



the civilizing agents, and how women 
forwarded the abolitionist movement in 
the United States. 

Obviously, "Exodus" opens new territor-
ies to all the wandering tribes of women 
when Stanton and her team studies it. 
The well-known women of the Bible and 
the nameless, dedicated, disrespected 
women of the tribes take on enormous 
proportions and importance in The Wom-
an ' s Bible. 

Stanton calls into question, through 
this process of deliberate reevaluation, 
such sacrosanct assumptions as the sin-
fulness of Eve; she reads this passage 
as a testament to the will for knowledge 
and, in turn, for power. Stanton in-
sists that Eve falls not for promises of 
diamond rings, Irish linens, or weekends 
in Aruba, but for knowledge of good and 
evil. Eve is not motivated by vanity or 
greed or weakness but by an overwhelming 
desire to create herself, ethnically. 

This act is the fundamental act of matu-
ration. This, in turn, makes the entire 
allegorical study of the story of the 
Fall read like a well-wrought fairytale, 
which is precisely how popular psycholo-
gist Bruno Bettelheim employs it in his 
book The Uses of Enchantment (1977). 
Each child must thoose to know, to diso-
bey the parent, who in Eden is of course 
God. That the calumny and hatred placed 
upon all women~ as upon this first woman 
(and first mother) still oppresses us 
was hardly lost on the indefatigable 
Stanton. 

Nor does she refrain from interweaving 
unexpected, enjoyable historical criti-
cism. Exodus XXII, for example, pre-
sents the forging of the golden calf 
from the jewelry of women. Stanton 
muses upon the sacrifices demanded; she 
thinks of women reluctantly yielding 
their wedding rings and heirlooms to the 
men. 

Then Stanton switches, unsentimentally, 
to a reconsideration of the famed Boston 
Tea Party, still (presumably) in the 
context of interpreting Exodus XXIII. 
She focuses on a whole new dimension of 
the act; think, for a moment, of how we 

interpret this incident: the daring 
raid, the rebellious fervor, the water 
all afloat with that sacred British brew. 

Here's the recounting and reanalysis via· 
The Woman's Bible: 

.•• the first delicacy the men threw 
overboard in Boston harbor was the 
tea, women's favorite beverage. The 
tobacco and whiskey, though heavily 
taxed, they clung to with the 
tenacity of the devil-fish. Rather 
than throw their luxuries overboard, 
they would no doubt have succumbed 

. to King George's pretension. (TWB, 
Chapter VI I). 

Stanton concludes, in a stirring tribute 
to this revisionist history, that "Men 
think that self-sacrifice is the most 
charming of all cardinal virtues for 
women." Stanton, for her part, ends the 
matter thus: "I would fain teach women 
that self-development is a higher duty 
than self-sacrifice." 

And that is that! For Stanton, there 
are lessons aplenty in the Bible, yet, 
few of them have, even yet, been taught 
from the pulpit as Elizabeth Cady Stan-
ton would teach them. And her fusion of 
current and ancient history underscores 
her contention that these old models of 
male/female interaction and value sy-
stems remain a shackle upon us all. 

Nor was the revolutionary force of this 
work underestimated in its own time; the 
book was buried under opprobrium by wom-
en and men alike. The Woman's Bible 
made huge waves at precisely the same 
time as did several other publications 
which, oddly enough, have survived as 
this work assuredly has not. As June 
Sochen puts it in her fine and informa-
tive work, Herstory (NY: Alfred Publ. 
Co, 1974), the feminist Bible "boldly 
challenged the accepted theology at the 
same time other critics were reexamining 
the Bible in the new light of Darwinism." 

So when Noah's actual or allegorical ark 
was already tossing about on tumultuous 
seas of skepticism and social change, 
The Woman's Bible created a short-lived 
tsunami. We must wonder why that ark 



sails metaphorically on while the barges 
of women flounder and submerge. The 
marvel, perhaps, is that the crafts 
arise from the seas of oblivion at all. 
To do our work in theology and economics 
and philosophy and literature over and 
over and over gives unpleasant weight to 
that adage that "women's work is never 
done." 

To discover this wonderful, irreverent, 
reverent book is unsettling and excit-
ing. It is, in its metaphorical way, an 
apple of discord and a forbidden fruit. 
For the historian and for the theologian 
and for the evervigilant common reader, 
The Woman's Bible proves engaging on 
many fronts. Enjoy it! 
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Wilson-Kastner/Kastner/Miller/ 
Radner/Reedy. 
A Lost Tradition: Women Writers 
of the Early Church. 
Washington, D.C.: University 
Press of America, 1981. 

This volume of the translated works of 
four early church women was compiled by 
theologians/scholars who teach, among 
other subjects, courses dealing with 
women writers in the Christian tradi-
tion. ·In the book's Preface, the au-
thors describe colleagues' suspicions 
that there are no women writers in early 

.church tradition:- or not enough to merit 
a full course. The suspicion, of 
course, reveals the deep and traditional 
patriarchal view that the church and its 
teachings were entrusted only to those 
worthy and capable--namely men. 

Translated writings in this volume are 
from the works of Perpetua, Proba, Eger-
ia, and Eudokia--martyrs, pilgrims, wit-
nesses to the martyrdom of others, or 
(as in Proba) talented writers of the 
time. Each author is introduced by nar-
rative, followed by portions of the 
translated works. 

There is something uniquely compelling 
about these early writings for anyone 
who has an interest in the early church 
and the role women played in it. There 

is the potential for greater insight, 
for some answers to questions difficult 
for feminists seeking to find reconcili-
ation between their church's teachings 
and actions and their own experiences. 
If insight is to be gained, surely it 
w~ll be found in these early writings. 

The potential for "disclosure" of the 
way it was, or for a glimpse of the be-
ginnings of tradition, also exists in 
the brief biographical sketches the 
translators have provided. Surely this 
intense scholarship will reveal new in-
formation; we will find confirmation of 
our own hope that women were aware of 
and knew the degree to which they were 
silenced, persecuted, or worse--because 
they were women. 

Unfortunately little new knowledge comes 
from these writings. The firsthand ac-
counts of life experienced, witnessed, 
or of spiritual meditations do not 
change that which we always have been 
taught. What emerges is a profound con-
firmation of the fact that women were 
relegated to secondary positions in the 
church, their contributions were honored 
to the extent that they were handmaid-
ens, or to the extent that they were 
_martyred, often to expiate another's 
(brother, father, or husband) sins. 

This is not to say that these writings 
should be dismissed. They do provide 
firsthand accounts. They demonstrate 
that church mothers as well as church 
fathers were writing, and they describe 
life and emotion in realistic and/or po-
etic terms. 

The authors of this particular collec-
tion and the accompanying biographical/ 
historical sketches seem to have tried 
too hard to provide the appropriate con-
text for the writings. The introductory 
pieces are very general, providing more 
historical information than church-re-
lated information. Perhaps specifics 
are not really known, but it would have 
been helpful to know more about the par-
ticular life situations of these early 
church women. There is great value, 
however, in knowing that not all women 
were silent in the early days of the 
Christian Church. This should provide 
good source material for feminists in-



terested in the early church and the 
roots of church tradition. 

WOMEN'S 
STUDIES 
BV676 
J48 

Mary Irene Moffitt 

Jewett, Paul K. 
The Ordination of Women. 
Grand Rapids: Wm.B. Eerdmans, 
1980. 

A woman should not be an ordained m1n1s-
ter because a woman in the pulpit might 
cause a man to be distracted by lust. A 
woman cannot be a minister of Jesus 
Christ because that would be like as-
signing her the role of fatherhood in 
the family. A woman cannot be a minis-
ter because she (a female) cannot repre-
sent God who basically has a male char-
acter. 

As a woman seminarian who is looking 
forward to ordination, I did not know 
whether to laugh or cry at these argu-
ments which form the basis of Jewett's 
book. While the book contains much in-
teresting historical and biblical infor-
mation on the development of sexism in 
the church, the fact that Jewett finds 
it necessary to refute seriously such 
arguments in 1980 is sad indeed. In 
fairness to Jewett, he deals seriously 
and thoroughly with the concerns that 
come out of his Christian tradition. 
While the concerns may be discouraging, 
Jewett himself provides encouragement 
because he was enabled to move on from 
these arguments by women students who 
became his teachers. 

Jewett states his task for the book as a 
theological one that begins from a sound 
biblical basis. That is the only ac-
ceptable basis from which to deal with 
ordination of women. His position is 
that the relationship of man to woman, 
not only in the Church but in all of 
life, is to be a partnershi~. This 
partnership is the implication both of 
Genesis 1:26, which states that God cre-
ated humankind in God's image as male 
and female, and of Galatians 3:26-28, 
which states that in Christ all barriers 
of race, class and sex have been broken 
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down. That partnership means that or-
dination must be open to women as well 
as men. 

Jewett's theological basis is a sound 
one which provides a helpful guide for 
looking at scripture. From this basis 
he details the arguments against ordina-
tion of women and clearly, thoroughly, 
and systematically refutes them. In 
fact, he exposes them for what they are, 
blatant sexism based on human traditions 
which cannot be biblically supported. 

Jewett also includes in the book several 
addenda which provide interesting side-
lights, such as discussions of women 
prophets and the Holy Spirit as Female. 
The Epilogue of the book provides a sen-
sitive discussion of the problem of mas-
culine language and the need for inclu-
sive language in the church. 

This book provides a strong challenge to 
the conservative Christian tradition 
against ordination of women. For women 
(and men) of other traditions who are 
not fighting those battles, it is still 
enlightening and interesting reading. 
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Warenski, Marilyn. 
Patriarchs and Politics: The 
Plight of the Mormon Woman. 
New York: McGraw-Hill, 1978. 

Having grown up in southern Idaho, the 
descendant of a family that came west 
with Brigham Young to found Salt Lake 
City, I have been surrounded by strong 
Mormon women who always seemed somewhat 
paradoxical to me. Although the Mormon 
doctrine is antithetical to feminism, 
nevertheless, the Mormon women I know do 
not feel oppressed, are extremely self-
confident and self-directed and in fact 
exemplify many of the characteristics 
for which the feminist movement is 
striving. Thus, when Marilyn Warenski 's 
Patriarchs and Politics appeared, I 
hoped for an explanation of this para-
dox. However, my hopes were only par-
tially fulfilled. 



Warenski's title--Patriarchs and Poli-
tics: The Plight of the Mormon Woman--
accurately conveys the problem of women 
in a church totally controlled by men 
who make all the decisions for women. 
She describes the hierarchical structure 
of the church which allows every male to 
become a part of the priesthood, with 
the possibility of actually becoming a 
god in the afterlife, but which only al-
lows women to be saved through the male 
members of their families. Since a 
large part of Mormon theology is based 
on the subordination of women and, in 
order to change this situation a direct 
revelation from God would be necessary, 
there is little hope for change in the 
near future. A chapter entitled "Double 
Dose of the Double Message" is a good 
description of the double bind in which 
Mormon women find themselves. On the 
one hand their church teaches that each 
person should develop his/her potential 
to the fullest, on the other hand that 
women should remain in the traditional 
roles of wife and mother. Warenski sums 
it up: "Because of their strong work eth-
ic, the Mormons have not cultivated weak 
women who are pampered and placed on a 
pedestal. Instead they have produced a 
culture of strong women with no place to 
go." 

Other chapters deal with the Mormon 
church's anti-ERA stand and the plight 
of single women in a church which 
teaches that only married women can 
reach the highest degree of glory in the 
afterlife. There is very little, then, 
that the church can offer single women 
except guilt in large doses. 

Although Warenski's work is well written 
in a style which is easy to read and 
makes many good points about the prob-
lems of Mormon women, I found it some-
what disappointing for several reasons. 
Although she does talk about the strong 
women of the nineteenth century and 
their support of suffrage, she still 
does not adequately explain the paradox 
of strong, independent women fighting 
for women's rights while at the same 
time staunchly defending polygamy. One 
of the reasons I believe she has trouble 
with this is her lack of a good defini-

tion of feminism. She uses the term too 
loosely throughout the book, at times 
calling these women feminists without 
any qualifications, at other times ques-
tioning whether it is appropriate to use 
this term. This problem is never actu-
ally resolved. I suppose, also, that 
I'm rankled by her misunderstanding of 
radical feminism as evidenced by the 
following statement early in the book: 
"The goals of the women's movement were 
misunderstood in many, however, as it 
became identified primarily with irra-
tional and often destructive actions of 
radical elements whose broad variety of 
interests distorted the fundamental is-
sues." Furthermore, I believe that she 
bases much of her understanding of fem-
inist theory on a misinterpretation of 
Mary Daly's Beyond God the Father if she 
believes, as she claims, that such is-
sues as "sexua 1 freedom, homosexuality,-
abortion, and destruction of the family" 
are "not necessarily feminist issues." 
Another annoyance is the occasional use 
of sexist language. I'm more concerned 
about the nature of woman than the "na-
ture of man." 

The real problem is that Warenski tries 
too hard to be dispassionate. I really 
wanted to hear a stronger statement on 
the oppression of Mormon women and she 
is afraid of going too far. Although 
she makes some excellent observations, 
each time she backs off short of making 
a strong statement condemning a theology 
which is obviously oppressive to women. 

Mary Mosley 

For more information about Mormonism and 
women, add the following books to your 
"must" reading list: 
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Johnson, Sonia. 
From Housewife to Heretic. 
Garden City, NY: Doubleday, 
1981. 

Excommunicated in 1980 by the Mormon 
church for "promoting false doctrine," 
this ERA supporter gives an insider's 
view of her treatment as a woman by the 
male-dominated hierarchy of her church. 
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Mouritsen, Maren M., Ed. 
Blueprints for Living: Per-
spectives for Latter-Day Saint 
Women. 
Provo, UT: Brigham Young Univer-
sity Press, 1980. 

The printed proceedings of the Fifth An-
nual Women's Conference held at Brigham 
Young University early in 1979- and spon-
sored by the Women's Office of the As-
sociated Students of BYU. This is the 
official party line of the Mormon church 
with regard to its views of women. 
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Christ, Carol P. 
Diving Deep and Surfacing: 
Women Writer~ on Spiritual 
Quest. 
Boston, Beacon, 1980. 

Carol P. Christ is well-known for her 
ground-breaking essay in Signs on Mar-
garet Atwood and for her anthology, ed-
ited with Judith Plaskow, Womanspirit 
Rising. In this new work, Christ ex-
plores similar themes, the spiritual and 
religious identities of women. Her ar-
gument is that woman's quest for social 
equality and recognition is not, after 
all, different from her spiritual 
quest. Writes Christ, "Women's spirit-
ual quest provides orientation for wom-
en's social quest and grounds it in 
something larger than individual or even 
collective achievements." The "women's 
stories" she explores include those by 
Kate Chopin, Doris Lessing, Margaret At-
wood, Adrienne Rich, and Ntozake Shange. 

Perhaps the most helpful analysis here 
is that of Shange's play, for colored 
girls who have considered suicide/when 
the rainbow is enuf. Again Christ has 
broken new ground. The other essays, 
however, contain little that is new, 
either because Christ herself has al-
ready covered this information, or be-
cause others have done so. Too, one 
worries about the conclusions that 
Christ so facilely draws: are these 
writers, in fact, "naming the great pow-
ers," or are they simply rejecting all 
forms of power, and thereby establishing 
sane, existential selves? 

Barbara Rigney 
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Stone, Merlin. 
Ancient Mirrors of Womanhood: 
Our Goddess and Heroine Heri-
tage. 
New York: New Sibylline Books, 
1979. 

According to the jacket cover of this 
paperback book, "Whether your personal 
interest is in finding new and inspiring 
role models for women, Goddess spiritu-
ality, new themes and ideas for your own 
poetry ••• [this] is a book you'll want to 
read again and again, until you know 
each and every wonderful woman image 'by 
heart. 1 " The aim of the book would thus 
appear to be primarily inspirational; 
however, the further publisher's claim 
is made that this "may also become your 
favourite reference book." The scope of 
the work is clearly ambitious, attempt-
ing in this first volume to present fe-
male deities worshipped in Chinese, Cel-
tic, South American, Near Eastern, Afri-
can, Polynesian, and Anatolian cultures, 
while the second volume deals with mate-
rial from North America, Scandinavia, 
Egypt, India, Japan, Sumer, and Greece 
and the Aegean. 

The author, however, excuses herself 
from providing footnotes of any sort on 
the grounds that "such documentation 
would have taken nearly as many pages as 
the text itself" and presents her selec-
tions in such a way that it is difficult 
to tell when she is giving a translation 
of an actual text and when she is creat-
ing or adapting material freely to suit 
her own purposes. One has to read the 
introductory paragraph carefully to dis-
cover, for example, that a poem entitled 
"Great Grandmother of Anatolia" is evi-
dently pure invention by the author, 
"based upon the many statues and shrines 
of the Goddess" excavated in Neolithic 
sites in Turkey. 

In the cases in which Stone is dealing 
with actual texts of myths, hymns, and 
so forth, her method seems to involve 
modifying someone else's translation, a 
procedure revealed in the occasional re-
tention of the translator's exact word-
ing. A portion of a hymn to Ishtar (the 
Sumerian-Babylonian queen of heaven), 
for example, as translated in James B. 
Pritchard, ed., Ancient Near Eastern 
Texts (Princeton: Princeton University 
Press, 1955), reads as follows: 



The goddesss--with her there is 
counsel. 

The fate of everything she holds in 
her hand. 

At her glance there is created joy, 
Power, magnificence, the protecting 

deity and guardian spirit. 

In Stone's book this passage becomes: 

With Ishtar there is counsel and 
wisdom. 

The fate of everything She holds in 
Her hand. 

Joy comes from Her very glance. 
She is the power, magnificence. 
She is the deity who protects. 
She is the spirit that guides. 

Despite the obvious dependence here on 
the translation in Pritchard, the rest 
of Stone's version distorts, omits, or 
completely changes the details of the 
original translation. One might well 
ask, what is the point of such efforts? 
I assume that most of us who are unable 
to translate a cuneiform tablet for our-
selves would take as next best choice a 
close translation of the tablet by a 
scholar trained in the field. We want 
the expert's educated opinion on exactly 
what the tablet says about Ishtar, not a 
hodgepodge of modern invention and im-
pressionistic interpretat ion. 

Far from "having restored the 'water' to 
'dehydrated' summaries" in ancient 
texts, as the author claims to have 
done, she has inundated valuable histor-
ical documents with a flood of mislead-
inq distortions and has based her book 
on the assumption that the goddesses of 
disparate cultures are all somehow mani-
festations of an archetypal Female Deity 
(to whom she refers throughout as "the 
Goddess"). This volume serves primarily 
to point out that we still need a usable 
anthology of texts relating to the wor-
ship of female deities in the religions 
of the ancient and modern worlds. A 
scholarly compilation of texts concern-
ing goddesses in various cultures would 
indeed be a welcome addition not only to 
modern studies of the world's religions, 
but also to a less patriarchal approach 
to the history and development of human 
thought. 

Jane M. Snyder 
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Monaghan, Patricia. 
The Book of Goddesses and Hero-
ines. 
New York: E. P. Dutton, 1981. 

Downing, Christine. 
The Goddess: Mythological Images 
of the Feminine. 
New York: Crossroad, 1981. 

In the introduction to her book, Patri-
cia Monaghan argues cogently that many 
goddesses and heroines in the mytholo-
gies of the world have been subsumed un-
der the names of male figures with whom 
they are associated, or have been other-
wise reduced in significance. As a re-
sult, we have all heard of "Potiphar's 
wife," but how many know that her name 
is Zuleika? And is Daphne fairly iden-
tified by modern mythographers as a "be-
loved of Apollo," when in fact she is a 
victim of attempted rape whose only 
means of escape is through transforma-
tion into a laurel tree? 

Monaghan's work attempts to redress the 
balance by collecting and identifying 
all such female figures in one conven-
ient volume. The scope of the book is 
remarkably wide, including African, 
North and South American, Near-Eastern, 
Oriental, European, and Greek and Roman 
mythologies. Entries are arranged in a 
dictionary format, in alphabetical or-
der, and are necessarily brief. I can 
speak with authority only about the 
Greek and Roman goddesses and heroines, 
who are accurately described despite oc-
casional peculiar rationalizations--
which are, nevertheless, duly noted as 
such (s.v. "Jocasta, 11 for instance). 
Omissions are few (I missed for example, 
mention of Alcestis and Hecuba). 
Sources are generally not cited for in-
dividual entries, but there is a good, 
up-to-date bibliography. 

The Book of Goddesses and Heroines is a 
useful reference work in which the read-
er will find everyone from Baba Yaga, 
the old woman of autumn (in Russian leg-
end) who rows through the air in a mor-
tar with a pestle as her oar, to Xochi -
quetzal, the Aztec goddess of flowers 
who, according to some accounts, was the 
only female to survive the Great Flood. ·-



The same cannot be said of The Goddess: 
Mythological Images of the Feminine in 
which the author describes her personal 
relationship to Persephone, Ariadne, 
Hera, Athena, Gaia, Artemis, and Aphro-
dite, the last of whom is addressed di-
rectly in the second person throughout 
the chapter ("To speak of you in the 
third person would be to evade"). Al-
though Downing knows the myths and uses 
the appropriate scholarly apparatus, her 
approach is of dubious use to anyone but 
the author herself. One example will 
suffice: 

After having been married for more 
than twenty-five years, I was about to 
be divorced. My husband and I had been 
separated for several years; the 
divorce felt right to each of us but I 
knew that for me some ritual observance 
of the ending was essential. The in-
tuition led me to recognize that what 
I wanted to do was to come to terms 
as wholly as I could with what 
"wifeness" had meant to me. My way of 
doing that was to turn to the Greek 
mythological representation of wife-
ness, the figure of Hera, and ask what 
role she had played in my life. 

We then learned that the author spent 
most of a weekend drinking coffee in bed 
and writing about Hera. So much for 
ritual observances. 

BROWSING 
ROOM 
PS3566 
R68H6 

Jane M. Snyder 

Prose, Francine. 
Household Saints. 
New York: St. Martin's 
1981. 

Press, 

Francine Prose, author of five novels, 
has published to rave reviews; Judah the 
Pious (New York, Atheneum, 1973) won the 
Jewish Book Council Award. Much of the 
writing of women today deals with the 
issue of women (and men) in contemporary 
society. It is valuable writing; some 
of it is even good literature. Prose's 
writing deals with the eternal issues 
confronting humans in such an inspired 
and enrapturing way that other writing 
seems slightly trivial in comparison. 
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She is a storyteller, and a gifted one; .. 
her stories draw the reader into immedi-
ate love and concern for her characters, 
who are, after all, we ourselves and 
those we love and care for. Her writing 
has been compared to that of Isaac Ba-
chevis Singer, Isak Dinesen, and Chaucer. 

The first sentence of Household Saints 
is irresistibly quotable, and I am not 
the first reviewer to quote it: "It hap-
pened by the grace of God that Joseph 
Santangelo won his wife in a card 
game." The promise of this sentence is 
more than adequately fulfilled--both in 
the telling of a marvelous story, and in 
writing so musical that it is a delight 
to read. The story is unusual for the 
late twentieth-century female novelist. 
Not only does Joseph Santangelo win his 
wife in a card game, but from this mar-
riage he has a daughter who is a saint 
(or crazy). Joseph's daughter has a re-
ligious turn of mind. As a little girl 
she is found paddling in the holy water 
in a local church. When she meets Leo-
nard, a budding young lawyer, her pas-
sion is not for him, but for the devo-
tion and sacrifice which might catch 
God's attention. "Open to any kind of 
revelation, she believed that the inten-
sity of her devotion to Leonard was a 
way of forcing God's hand, and that God 
had put it into her mind to force things 
this way." And, indeed, Theresa Santan-
gelo receives a visit from Jesus as she 
is one day immersed in ironing Leonard's 
shirt. When Leonard finds her at the 
end of the day, she is in something of a 
trance and has been endlessly ironing 
the same shirt all day. 

Religion, saints, miracles. Miracles in 
this tale include plants suddenly flow-
ering--both on the day that Theresa is 
conceived and on the day she dies, as 
well as the miracle of Theresa's devo-
tion to God, which at times is indistin-
guishable from madness and that of the 
love between Joseph and the wife he won 
in a card game of chance. 

The special beauty of Prose's writing is 
that many elements come effortlessly to-
gether to produce writing that is in-
spiring, rich, and wondrous. She is 

.equally at home in Renaissance Europe, 



with Jews in Poland, and with Catholic 
Italians in New York City; and her writ-
ing supports whatever themes she tack-
les. It is wonderful to read the writ-
ing of a woman who has so much talent at 
her command, and who sees such beauty in 
the lives of her characters. May she 
write many more books. 
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Piercy, Marge. 
Circles on the Water. 
New York: Alfred A. Knopf, 1982. 

This volume presents a selection from 
each of Marge Piercy's seven previous 
books--Breaking Camp, Hard Loving, 
4-Telling, To Be of Use, Living in the 
Open, The Twelve-Spoked Wheel Flashing, 
and The Moon is Always Female--as well 
as seven new poems. The poems move from 
urban mausoleums to country and Wells-
fleet seaside. Throughout, Piercy says, 
she sees her work as all of a piece, as 
reflecting two facets--militant feminism 
and ecological concern--of what she 
calls 11all one vision. 11 The book would 
serve well to introduce readers to Pier-
cy, whose private and public concerns 
and even physique (the "coarse black 
hair" included) dominate the book as she 
moves between poles of rebellion, in 
iambic pentameter, and celebration, in 
open forms. 

Through much of the collection, angry 
poems prevail. The anger is directed at 
violence in the world, violence in men, 
even-- 11 Rage swells in me like gas 11 --at a 
man upstairs who makes too much noise 
(in 11The neighbor"). Piercy reacts, ov-
er-reacts, and laughs at her own overre-
action. 

Rage and masochism (action and reaction) 
blend in a poem like 11 The friend": 

he said, cut off your hands. 
they are always poking at things. 
they might touch me. 
I said yes. 

In "Burying blues for Janis" Piercy 
speaks of "that rich stew of masochism 

where we swim. 11 Over and over she ad-
mits to releasing such feelings, because 
11 a good anger swallowed I clots the 
blood I to slime" ( 11A just anger"), be-
cause within "the ordinary pudgy down-
cast girl" is 

.•. a woman peppery as curry, 
a yam of a woman of butter and 

brass, 
compounded of acid and sweet like 

pineapple, 
like a handgrenade set to explode, 
like goldenrod ready to bloom. 

From 11 The woman in the ordinary," this 
seems a self-portrait; it sums up the 
two parts of the 11one vision. 11 

In 11 The homely war, 11 Piercy indicates 
her faults: 

I lack a light touch. 
I step on my own words, 
a garden rake in the weeds. 
I sweat and heave when I should slip 

away. 
I am earnest into sermons when I 

.should shrug. 
I ram on. 

Reading the poems, one tends to glide 
over the sermons and to find, if not a 
light touch, a bleak, steely humor that 
glints and slices, and a richly exagger-
ated view of the poet as wild woman. In 
a sedate faculty gathering, Piercy 
writes ("Excursions, incursions"): 

Gradually as I sit 
my hair mats. Feathers stick up from 
it, crow and eagle. My cheeks break 
out into painted zigzag designs •••. 

Part of the fun lies in following Piercy 
(for she speaks, she says, in her own 
voice) through complications lightly 
sketched in as if distilled from her own 
novels--and I, for one, find far more to 
relish here than in the novels. 

It is, of course, fun in dead earnest: 

To build a house we must first 
dig a hole 

and try not to fall in 

·Piercy writes in "Trajectory of the 



traveling Susan." Here are the efforts 
of women, the goals, the not-quite-
spring of "The inside chance," in which 

we rise and the sun sings 
in us sweet and smoky 
as the blood of the maple 
that will open its leaves 
like thousands of waving hands. 

Such lyrical passages run like a thin 
thread through this volume. Pleasures 
are of the earth and its ripe fruits, of 
sex and strong women. The sweetness is 
"vulnerable as ripe apricots and frag-
rant" beneath the hovering hawk ("Post-
card from the garden"). 

In their latest issue (5, no. 3) theed-
itors of the Feminist Writers' Guild 
Newsletter list cliched images of femi-
nist poetry: unicorns, rainbows, Ama-
zons, wet caves, plump breasts •••. 
Piercy's poems contain most of them, may 
well have originated some. And they be-
long here, representing the "strong wom-
en strongly afraid," along with the mem-
ories of working-class and European 
roots, along with Hiroshima and demon-
strations and fantasies of dancing sky-
scrapers. 

There are lumps in the book; there is 
little of the calm reflection suggested 
by the title. Piercy is good at meta-
phors, at similes that startle like a 
sudden spurt of fire. She might have 
chosen a fiery title for this volume of 
which one remembers the anger, the ener-
gy, the intensity. From "Shadows of t~e 
burning": 

This night the sun and the moon dance 
and you and I dance in the fire of 

which 
we are the logs, the matches and the 

flames. 

Piercy ends her last poem, "Let us gath-
er at the river": 

I want to outlive my usefulness 
and sing water songs, songs 
in praise of the green brown river 
flowing clean through the blue green 

world. 
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But the vision remains a vision: for 
now, we need her anger. 
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Grilikhes, Alexandra. 
On Women Artists: Poems 1975-
1980. 
Minneapolis, MN: Cleis Press, 

Feminist in view and concept, yet wholly 
human in the feelings expressed, the po-
etry by Grilikhes reflects her interest 
in the performing arts, in women artists 
and writers. She confesses: 

When I'm unable to work I seek succor 
in their work. If my writing is a 
gagged stream, theirs is not. Their 
work moves into mine and so suggests 
to me that mine is available to me, 
somewhere in me. 

The poet describes the format of this 
book as being in three parts: "The poems 
in Part One invoke the spirit of the 
woman artist. In Part Two, the poems 
celebrate particular artists who have 
strongly affected me, women I have met 
in and through their art. Part Three 
contains poems in which I explore my own 
artistic process. Through that explora-
tion I find the work I have done is what 
I am, as i n dreams. 11 

In Part One, Grilikhes explains that for 
her the act of creation is derived from 
the Mistress of Animals. The Mistress 
of Animals is another version of the 
Great Mother, the oldest deity. At a 
time when early people were learning to 
live communally, to subdue their wild 
animal selves and lives as a social 
group, they created the Mistress of Ani-
mals. This female spirit who controls 
animal impulses has been the source of 
this poet's work. 

The poem, "Feeling the Goddess I," ex-
tends that explanation: 

Clarity of self of 
place. Rocks 
struck by lightning as I have 
intuition. 



Lying back I see 
nothing. Trees. Blue ridges. Crags. 
. . . . . . I 
have abandoned everything except 
isolation and some harmony 
that waits for me after the cataclysm 

I 
know 
her 
she 
drops 
away 
quick she was not 
quick enough 

In this section the author has vignettes 
of a photographer, the dancer Martha 
Graham, a film-maker, and a vanguard 
artist. 

In Part Two, Grilikhes pays tribute to 
women artists, such as Viola Farber, 
American dancer-choreographer; Simone 
Signoret, French actress; Marina Tsveta-
eva, Russian poet; Barbara Blondeau, 
photographer; her sister; Louise Nevel-
son, sculptor; Joan Sutherland, colora-
tura soprano; Carolyn Brown, choreo-
grapher; Marguerite Duras, novelist; Ma-
ya Deren, avant garde filmmaker; Bette 
Gordon, another filmmaker. 

Even in the last section, Part Three, 
the poems are the results of experienc-
ing other women's thoughts and lives. 
The poem, "Prayer to My Emblems" has the 
lines which give meaning to what has 
preceded: 

•.• I have made 
this out of nothing the 
sun and the goddess 
worked through my hands 
I'm grateful for t~at. 
And if it is 1 ove that drives me to 
move in the world then I am driven, 
drive to the soundings of music that 
break through the wal 1 s. 

"The White Poems" in this section are 
eloquent, defining the moment of creat-
ing, when object, seen subjectively, and 
thought merge, "part of a stream of 
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blood that's unnameable that's not yours ~· 
any longer." This idea is carried out 
in the poem "Solo," in "the impulse that 
shouts begins in the brain." 

The poems by Grilikhes, better read 
aloud, are searches into her own female 
consciousness. As she avers: 

The deepest source of my work, my 
speechless 

animal, is not only alive but crucial 
to my ability 

to make art. The Mistress is both the 
animal and 

because she has compassion, the 
animal's mother. She 

heals/I have to heal my wounded animal 
in order to 

live. All the transformative powers of 
this goddess 

reside in me; it is my choice and my 
need to use them 

we 11. 

In Brief 
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Thorne, Barrie, Ed., with 
Marilyn Yalom. 
Rethinking the Family: Some Fem-
inist Questions. 
New York: Longman, 1982. 

This book of essays, prepared under the 
auspices of The Center for Research on 
Women, Stanford University, raises basic 
feminist questions about the family, its 
structure, various roles within the fam-
ily, and challenges some long held--al-
most sacred--beliefs about mothering. 
The essays also deal with the role of 
economics and class systems vis-a-vis 
the family. 

The questions explored in this book and 
the individual authors' viewpoints chal-
lenge traditional thinking in a profound 
way. The collection is thoughtfully 
written and poses some disturbing ques-
tions. This would be an excellent text 
for courses on feminist inquiry, or in 
feminist courses dealing with the family. 

Mary Irene Moffitt 
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Modleski, Tania. 
Loving with a Vengeance: Mass-
Produced Fantasies for Women. 
Hamden, CT: Archon Books, 1982. 

Tania Modleski's Loving with a Vengeance 
is a remarkable study of three forms of 
popular culture designed specifically 
for a female audience: Harlequin ro-
mances, Gothic novels, and television 
soap operas. To say that this is the 
'best work to date on women and popular 
culture doesn't really do justice to the 
study. For as Modleski notes, critics--
feminist or otherwise--by and large have 
adopted one of three attitudes towards 
mass culture for women: dismissiveness, 
hostility, or snide mockery. Modleski 
refuses, then, to summon up the authori-
ty of 11escapism 11 --the blanket term al-
ways used to assert that all forms of 
mass culture serve one single aim so ob-
vious as to be beneath criticism. But 
neither does the author wish to make a 
case for "mass art" as the aesthetic 
equivalent of "high art. 11 Her point is 
not to moralize about popular culture, 
but to understand the complex connec-
tions between these texts and the women 
who read /watch them. Hence the "enor-
mous and continuing popularity" of these 
texts "suggests that they speak to very 
real problems and tensions in women's 
l i ve s. 11 

In each of three chapters devoted to the 
forms under consideration, Modleski iso-
lates a set of narrative strategies 
which speak to those "real problems and 
tensions." Harlequin romances, for in-
stance, offer a persuasive fantasy 
whereby the heroine achieves both depen-
dence on a man and self-transcendence. 
And at the same time, Harlequins often 
have all the makings of a revenge fanta-
sy: "A great deal of our satisfaction 
in reading these novels comes, I am con-
vinced, from the elements of a revenge 
fantasy, from our conviction that the 
woman is brinoino the man to his 
knees .••• " Modelski analyzes women's 
responses to soap operas as divided be-
tween two roles: that of the mother who 
relates to an enormous cast of charac-
ters as if they were "all her children," 
and that of the villainess who is an 
"outlet for feminin~ anger." 

13 

If Modleski asks us to rethink our as-
sumptions and possible prejudices about 
mass culture, her work is equally im-
portant for what it has to say about 
feminist criticism. She is concerned 
both with how texts function, and with 
how readers and viewers respond to 
them. The key terms throughout are fan-
tasy and contradiction. Fantasy is un-
derstood here as a utopian process 
whereby women contemplate possibilities 
that are unrealizable in everyday life. 
That such fantasies contain enormous 
contradictions is essential to Modle-
ski's argument, for they reveal the 
fears ~nd distortions which are never 
completely suppressed, even in what ap-
pears to be the most perfectly designed 
fantasy world. 

Loving with a Vengeance is an outstand-
ing work of criticism. Modleski uses 
many concepts associated with structur-
alist and psychoanalytic literary and 
film criticism; that she does so both 
intelligently and accessibly is in it-
self a critical feat. Whether you th1nk 
Harlequins and soap operas are beneath 
contempt, or whether you have been keep-
ing your addiction to any of these forms 
a well-kept secret, you are sure to find 
Loving with a Vengeance an illuminati~g 
and challenging book. 

Judith Mayne 

Four books published in the late seven-
ties which deal with the health of mid-
life women, specifically in the area of 
menopause, are The Lila Nachtigall Re-
port by Lila Nachtigall, M.D., Women and 
the Crisis in Sex Hormones by Barbara · 
and Gideon Seaman, Menopause: A Posi-
tive Approach by Rosetta Reitz, and 
Postmenopausal Estrogen Therapy by Bev-
erly Mosher. These books contrast 
sharply in viewpoint and quality. 

The Lila Nachtigall Report offers a 
strong proponent view of "correct" es-
trogen replacement therapy (ERT) com-
bined with progesterone for relief from 
symptoms attributed to menopause. Dr. 
Nachtigall utilizes the medical model, 
regarding menopause as an estrogen defi-



ciency disease with symptoms that can be 
controlled with drugs. The Crisis in 
Women's Sex Hormones takes an opposing 
stand on the use of estrogen prepara-
tions of any sort. This book traces the 
consequences of three decades of estro-
gen use in terms of health hazards. The 
authors suggest a number of safe alter-
natives to ERT for symptom relief. Men-
opause: A Positive Approach conside~ 
the health of postmenopausal women hol-
istically. Reitz discusses alterna-
tives to ERT for menopause symptoms, but 
also mobilizes broadly against the drab 
role assigned to older women by our 
youth-oriented culture. 

The Lila Nachtigall Report deserves 
close review, since readers may assume 
that a woman endocrinologist would write 
accurately and in the best interests of 
women. Nachtigall bases her advocacy of 
estrogen plus progesterone treatment on 
her ten-year prospective study of hospi-
talized women, comparing the health of 
83 women who were, and 83 women who were 
not given that treatment. Findings from 
her direct comparison study indicated no 
instances of cancer developing in the 
treated patients, and Nachtigall accepts 
this as conclusive evidence of the safe-
ty of the modality. However, the rela-
tive risk of cancer associated with a 
given treatment can be assessed only 
through very large-scale, randomized 
sample studies. 

Nachtigall chides women for lacking un-
derstanding of their bodies, then pro-
vides incomplete information on several 
aspects of human physiology. For exam-
ple, she never points out that using ERT 
temporarily to restore declining ovarian 
hormone levels does not "cure" hot 
flushes. Flushes result from the body's 
adjustment to this decline; ERT merely 
postpones the adjustment and the flushes 
until the treatment ends. 

It is important for women to understand 
the distinction between menopause: the 
last menstruation, and the climacteric: 
the period of gradual decline in repro-
ductive capacity that humans of both 
sexes experience. Menopause is a single 
event taking place within the climateric 

period. While Nachtigall correctly 
~akes this point early in her book, she 
confounds climacteric problems with 
menopause symptoms throughout the re-
mainder of the book. 

This book suffers from poor organiza-
tion, a confusing format, and a patroni-
zing tone. More dangerous is the place-
ment of the profile of women for whom 
~ form of estrogen treatment is con-
traindicated. This important informa-
tion is buried on page 181. We are told 
on page 25, however, that estrogen/pro-
gesterone used on a short-term basis, 
from six months to five years, "isn't 
going to hurt anybody who has reached 
menopause (with a few rare exceptions 
which can be easily detected and 
screened out in advance)." 

The basic weakness of this book is the 
author's apparent lack of current infor-
mation about her topic. Studies that 
shed light on the complexities of cli-
macteric biochemistry are scattered 
widely among professional journals. It 
requires serious effort to gather and 
fit together these pieces of information 
into a balanced presentation. Instead, 
Nachtigall has put together a muddy po-
lemic that dismisses the existence of 
controversial evidence on issues of fun-
damental importance to women's health. 

The last portion of Women and the Crisis 
in Sex Hormones deals with the nature of 
menopause and describes those powerful 
modifiers of biological function, the 
synthetic hormones. The Seamans review 
studies which challenge old assumptions 
about J:he "menopause syndrome" and those 
testing the claims for estrogen therapy. 

The first misconception the Seamans ex-
amine is the inevitability of mood 
swings and depression during menopause. 
The authors clarify that such emotional 
symptoms occur in both sexes, and that 
they are more evident during adolescence 
than during the climacteric. They also 
point out that the estrogen therapies 
prescribed for emotional symptoms in 
postmenopausal women are not antidepres-
sants, unless manufacturers have added 
tranquilizers to the tablets. 



The Seamans report studies which demon-
strate that the ovaries continue to 
function after their estrogen production 
declines, secreting important androgens 
that are then converted to estrogens in 
stored body fat tissues. In describing 
the anatomy of the hot flush, they refer 
to a number of surveys showing that only 
about 10% of menopausal women experience 
severe flushing. They themselves have 
found no woman who, having foregone es-
trogen treatment, was still experiencing 
hot flushes after age 55. They have 
found many women older than 55 who de-
veloped hot flushes after stopping ERT, 
however. 

A study quoted by the Seamans identifies 
osteoporosis, excessive bone density re-
ductions, as a process that may begin as 
early as 35 years of age. This chal-
lenges the older idea that osteoporosis 
is directly caused by declining ovarian 
estrogen secretions. Another cited stu-
dy shows that supplementary calcium and 
Vitamin Din the diet can maintain bet-
ter than average bone mass without ERT. 
The Seamans also point out that osteopo-
rosis incidence is lowest in cultures 
where women remain physically active in 
later years, highest in Western cultures 
where older women tend to lead sedentary 
lives. 

The Seamans heighten interest by intro-
ducing the major researchers who have 
identified potential hazards risked by 
indiscriminate estrogen use. They re-
port the best of the epidemiological 
studies, showing an association between 
ERT use and uterine and breast cancer 
incidence, and reveal strategies used by 
pharmaceutical manufacturers to boost 
estrogen sales to the point, where in 
1975, it became the fifth most popular 
drug in the United States. Safe alter-
natives to ERT are suggested, emphasiz-
ing natural remedies and vitamin and 
mineral supplements. An extensive an-
notated bibliography is included. The 
Seamans address an intelligent reader-
ship in their straightforward, informa-
tive writing. Their book provides com-
prehensive information upon which women 
can base health maintenance decisions. 

In Menopause: A Positive Approach, Reitz 
writes about menopause from the authori-
ty of personal encounter, not from spe-
cific professional preparation. Dis-
mayed by the negative portrayal of meno-
pause in the few books dealing with the 
then closet topic, Reitz spent several 
years interviewing older women, asking 
how they experienced, viewed, and coped 
with menopause. Through these inter-
views and subsequent workshops, Reitz 
developed her positive view of the post-
menopausal years. 

Reitz draws heavily on the cross-cultur-
al and sociological studies of attitudes 
toward menopause and the role of older 
women in society. She uses some con-
sciousness raising techniques to make 
readers aware of Western attitudes 
toward menopause and older women in gen-
eral. She points out how these atti-
tudes, internalized early in life, limit 
women's later years. 

While Reitz is somewhat hazy about dis-
tinguishing menopause from the climac-
teric, she does clarify that most symp-
toms commonly attributed to menopause 
are merely coincidental. These include 
many age-related social and psychologi-
cal stresses and physical changes that 
occur in men as well as in women. The 
chapters on hormones and cancer are sup-
ported by carefully chosen research evi-
dence, with the exception of the chapter 
on male menopause. 

The woman-to-woman approach leans toward 
folk medicine remedies and good nutri-
tion to minimize problems accompanying 
climacteric changes. Reitz offers un-
commonly practical advice, such as "what 
to do when a flash comes." She states 
unconditionally, "Exercise is to aging 
as food is to life: without it we de-
teriorate," and presents a hopeful out-
look on sexuality in the postmenopausal 
years. Reitz's warm writing style is 
enriched by many quotes and shared ex-
periences of the menopause support group 
members which lend meaning to Margaret 
Mead's phrase, "Postmenopausal Zest." 

Jean D. Harl an 



A more scientific treatment of ERT is 
found in Postmenopausal Estrogen Treat-
ment, a report researched and wri.tten by 
Beverly A. Mosher for the American Coun-
cil on Science and Health. This posi-
tion paper summarizes the available pop-
ular and medical literature through 1979 
on the widespread use of estrogens by 
American women for relief of menopausal 
symptoms. The research has focused pri-
marily on identification of health risks 
vs. the benefits of estrogen therapy. 
One major problem for women has been the 
abundance of conflicting reports by 
knowledgeable scientists. Some studies 
show a direct asssociation between es-
trogen therapy and endometrical cancer 
and advise against continuous long-term 
use. Other studies dispute this connec-
tion and point instead to estrogens as 
protection against cancer, heart dis-
ease, bone loss, anxiety, depression, 
etc. After analyzing the scientific 
literature, the American Council on Sci-
ence and Health recommends that "the 
therapeutic use of estrogen preparations 
for menopausal women with intact uteri 
be strictly limited." They stress that 
estrogens are effective for short-term 
relief of some menopausal symptoms, and 
may eventually prove beneficial in re-
ducing bone loss, but the significant 
increased risk of endometrical cancer 
argues for a conservative approach at 
this time. A great many scientific 
studies are cited and an excellent 24-
page bibliography appended. 
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Adrienne Zahniser 

Bud off, Penny W. 
No More Menstrual Cramps and 
Other Good News. 
New York: Putman, 1980. 

Good news, indeed, is in this excellent 
volume on women's health. The author, u 
general practitioner and pioneer in re-
search on prostaglandin inhibitors in 
treatment of dysmenorrhea, shares the 
latest information on gynecology, docu-
ments sexism in medical research and 
practice, and challenges women to learn 
about their bodie~ and options in health 

16 

care so that they can gain a measure of 
control over their own treatment. 

Some chapters of this book are concerned 
with rather specialized topics of inter-
est only to those women who have speci-
fic concerns such as mastectomies and 
hysterectomies. These chapters include 
a history of treatment methods for 
breast and uterine cancer~ the preferred 
(by male physicians) treatment in each 
case being radical surgery. The good 
news for women is that such drastic mP.a-
sures are no longer necessary in most 
cases, and that women can insist on con-
sideration of the alternative treatments 
which are discussed in detail in the 
book. Even if these two topics are not 
of immediate interest to most readers, 
the basic information is extremely use-
ful, not only in understanding the 
health problems and treatments involved, 
but also in learning about breast and 
uterine anatomy and function, informa-
tion that is simply not available to the 
reader who has never attended medical 
school. 

Other portions of the book will be more 
attractive to the general reader. There 
are chapters on menstrual cramps, on 
premenstrual syndrome, on contraception, 
on menopause and estrogen replacement 
therapy, on gynecological examinations, 
and on general "body housekeeping." 
Menstrual cramps, seen until recently as 
a non-medical problem by most (male) 
physicians, are now known to have a 
specific physiological basis and are 
treated successfully with drugs that 
block the uterine secretion of prosta-
glandin during menstruation. Although 
the news about premenstrual tension is 
not quite so good--the exact cause is 
not yet known and treatment is still 
controversial--the author advocates ex-
clusion of caffeine and reduction of so-
dium in the diet on the basis of her own 
patients' experiences. 

Contraception, which may well be the 
subject of concern to most readers, re-
ceives very fine and extensive treatment 
here. Every conceivable contraceptive 
method, from coitus interruptus to ster-
ilization, is discussed thoroughly, with 
reference to social, psychological, and 



cultural implications. Here, however, 
as in several other chapters, the author 
freely admits to her own preference. 
While the reasons for these preferences 
are clearly spelled out, her bias may 
influence readers unduly. It is impor-
tant to read with an open mind. 

One topic that is notably and regrettab-
ly absent is abortion, surely a matter 
of physical and emotional health to many 
women. D and Cs and intrauterine aspi-
ration are described, but only in the 
context of gynecological examinations to 
obtain tissue for biopsy. 

Although in 1982 some of the information 
presented in this book may already be 
dated, I recommend it highly for every 
woman who wants to learn about her body 
and to have a voice in matters of her 
own health. One word of warning: keep a 
dictionary close at hand. Although the 
author is careful to provide detailed 
explanations and descriptions, she has 
used some medical terms the layperson 
does not ordinarily use. The little ex-
tra effort is well worth it. however. 
and the reader will be encouraged by new 
developments and attitudes reflected in 
this book. 
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Fogel, Catherine Ingram and 
Nancy Fugate Woods. 
Health Care of Women: A Nursing 
Perstective. 
St.ouis: C.V. Mosby, 1981. 

During the women's health movement of 
the 1960's and 1970's, nursing realized 
that it was a ghetto profession and that 
this status closely paralleled the mi-
nority status of women generally. 
Nurses further realized that self-actu-
alization for women required promotion 
and maintenance of their own health and 
assertiveness in the face of a health 
care system prone toward over-medication 
and unnecessary surgery. 

Since the middle 70's, nursing litera-
ture increasingly has focused on women's 
health in a broader context than the 
traditional concern with psychiatric, . . 

maternity aud gynecological problems. 
This book is a collection of chapters by 
thirteen nurses on a wide spectrum of 
women's health issues. It is a source-
book and therefore useful to undergradu-
ate and graduate students in all the 
health professions as well as useful to 
educated women interested in promoting 
their own health. 

Woods is the author of the first three 
chapters which are the most politically 
oriented sections of the book. Particu-
1 arly noteworthy is the chapter on "Wom-
en and Health Care," which is an over-
view and critique of the sexism evident 
in research on women's health. as well 
as in the policies governing the care of 
women and in their health treatment. 

One non-traditional topic which is dis-
cussed as a women's health problem and 
therefore viewed from a health-scientist 
rather than a legalistic perspective is 
women and violence. The discussion re-
lies heavily upon the considerable body 
of research by Ann Burgess and The Bos-
ton University research group which is 
not well known but which merits atten-
tion. 

The chapters contained in the section 
entitled Women and Health Problems cover 
more traditional nursing-health issues 
of women such as adolescent pregnancy, 
unwanted pregnancy, infertility, sexual 
dysfunction, reproductive surgery, ma-
1 i gnanci es and cardinal symptoms. While 
these are traditional women's health 
topics, their presentation for personal 
use by women is unique in that the mate-
rial is at a much higher level and pro-
vides greater depth than can be found in 
a book such as Our Bodies, Ourselves. 

The final section on Women and Health 
contains traditional health topics such 
as nutrition, abortion, fertility con-
trol, aging and mental health. But it 
also contains two very informative and 
useful chapters for the woman concerned 
with health maintenance and optimum 
functioning throughout adulthood. The 
first is a comprehensive chapter on ex-
ercise as a health behavior for women. 
The author explains the biochemistry and 
physiology of exercising muscles in un-
derstandable language and provides a 



useful discussion of exercise within the 
menstrual cycle and during pregnancy. 

The chapter on 11 Women and the Workplace 11 

reframes role proliferation as a health 
hazard to be considered as deleterious 
along with a variety of health hazards 
from toxic elements, noise and other 
stressors in the workplace. The chapter 
provides a thorough overview of chemical 
toxins, microbiological hazards and 
safety hazards, some of which are equal-
ly dangerous to both sexes but with em-
phasis on the special vulnerability of 
women in the childbearing years. A part 
of the chapter is devoted to the parti-
cular hazards of concern to the employed 
pregnant women. The tone taken through-
out this chapter is that women need to 
be well informed of the hazards and to 
engage in assertive behavior to protect 
themselves. This assertiveness appro-
priately may be directed toward employ-
ers, co-workers, or family members but 
frequently the major cause of unhealthy 
behavior is the woman herself. Taking 
on multiple roles and neglecting self 
care is a major hazard for women in the 
workplace. 

This book is an important contribution 
to the women's health literature and 
merits the attention of women of all 
ages who have a curiosity about health 
and a concern for self care. 
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Kushner, Rose. 
Breast Cancer: A Personal His-
tory & an Investigative Report. 
New York: Harcourt Brace Jano-
vich, 1975. 

Rose Kushner is a free lance medical 
journalist whose work has appeared in 
such diverse publications as the Wash-
i~gton Post, Catholic Digest, and the 
National Jewish Monthly. She was once a 
research assistant for the Johns Hopkins 
School of Medicine. She is also a 
mastectomee. The introduction to the 
book was written by Thomas L. Dao, 
Professor of Surgery and Physiology at 
the State University of New York at 
Buffalo and Director of the Department 

of Breast Surgery and Breast Cancer Unit 
of Roswell Park Memorial Institutes. He 
describes Kushner's work as one which 
11tells the story of her own encounter 
with breast cancer and then skillfully 
guides the reader through the complexi-
ties of scientific, medical, socioecono-
~ic, and psychological aspects of breast 
cancer. 11 

Kushner's book begins with a chapter de-
voted to her own experience with breast 
cancer. She details the period begin-
ning with the discovery of a lump in her 
left breast and concluding with her mas-
tectomy. In subsequent chapters, Kush-
ner addresses the subjects of cancer in 
general, breast cancer, the history of 
breast cancer, and the myths and medical 
quackery surrounding it. She follows 
these medically informative chapters 
with three chapters entitled, 11 Who, 
When, Where, 11 11 Why, 11 and 11 The Problem of 
the Pill 11 which are enhanced with ex-
haustive research and statistics. Kush-
ner then deals with the subjects of ear-
ly detection (stressing the importance 
of BSE, Breast Self Examination), sur-
gery, physical and psychological post-
operative problems, including radiation 
and chemotherapy. 

Kushner's work is an excellent compre-
hensive study which is often highly 
technical, but always humanistic because 
the author writes from a patient's point 
of view. Her medical research is ex-
haustive; the book contains interviews 
with surgeons, cancer specialists, stat-
isticians, and mastectomees. It in-
cludes an extensive bibliography and 
chapter notes section as well as an in-
dex. Kushner•s research confronts the 
medical profession head on concerning 
freedom of choice in surgery and alter-
native treatments. 

Saragail Runyon Lynch 

Editor's Note: 

Kushner, who is now a member of the Na-
tional Cancer Advisory Board, has pub-
lished a revised and expanded edition of 
her book, titled Why Me? and printed by 
The Saunders Press in 1982. The book 
contains a new foreword, written by 



., 

Richard E. Wilson, Professor of Surgery 
at Harvard Medical School and Chief of 
Surgical Oncology at a Boston hospital, 
plus additional information on new forms 
of therapy (Kushner alerts women to the 
potential for misuse of chemotherapy, 
anti-estrogens and hormones), the struc-
ture of cancer cells, reconstructive 
mammoplasty, and a more encouraging view 
for the 1980s. 

In her active role in her fight against 
the ignorance that surround breast can-
cer, Kushner has made some noteworthy 
strides. She won a lawsuit against The 
Department of Health and Human Services 
and the FDA to require labels on birth 
control pills. She convinced the Na-
tional Institute of Health (NIH) to rec-
ommend that mastectomies be done in two 
stages--that is, instead of the routine 
procedure for a woman who was having a 
biopsy to sign a paper giving the doctor 
permission to do whatever treatment 
seemed necessary, a woman can now re-
quest a biopsy first with a period of 
time afterwards to digest the results 
and allow for further testing, before 
making a decision on how to proceed. 
Kushner is also founder of The Breast 
Cancer Advisory Center which, among oth-
er services, operates a telephone hot-
line for women seeking doctor referrals, 
information or support. 
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Harrison, Michelle. 
A Woman in Residence. 
New York: Random House, 1982. 

"Childbirth is a surgical procedure." 
This is the conclusion drawn by Michelle 
Harrison after a disillusioning residen-
cy in obstetrics. Harrison, a board 
certified family physician, was spurred 
to retrain in Ob-Gyn as a result of her 
participation in home births, her inter-
est in women's health, and her experi-
ence as a mother. She obtained a posi-
tion as a part-time resident at Beth Is-
rael Hospital in Boston, where despite 
working 2/3 the time of the other resi-
dents, she received only 1/2 their pay. 
Harrison's tales of both the difficulty 

of arranging child care and the insensi-
tivity of her co-workers to her situa-
tion will be recognizable to other sin-
gle parents. Moreover, her description 
of the interventionist attitude of phy-
sicians toward the birthing process will 
be familiar to many mothers. 

A Woman in Residence is a skillful mix 
of diary excerpts from and embittered 
reflections upon seven months the author 
spent in the several year program. The 
book is a truly personal account. Al-
though Harrison does, at times, slip in-
to what one critic has called "inflama-
tory rhetoric," the book is so honestly 
and plainly written that one cannot help 
but sympathize with its author. 

Harrison's message is clear; "The whole 
medical system must be changed to be re-
sponsible to human beings." Whether one 
seeks change from within or without, 
this book is a valuable insight into the 
depth of the problems which must be ad-
dressed. 

Lisa Keder 

Reprinted with permission from The Com-
mittee to Defend Birthing Alternatives 
Newsletter; Columbus, OH, Fall, 1982. 
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Jacobson, Bobbie. 
The Ladykillers: Why Smoking is 
a Feminist Issue. 
London: Pluto Press, 1981. 

Women are the new smokers. While smok-
ing rates among men have fallen continu-
ously over the past decade, women have 
been taking up the habit. This is re-
flected in the increasing numbers of 
women dying from disease and cancer. 
The Ladykillers explores why women take 
up smoking and the pressures on them to 
continue, looks at the relationship be-
tween smoking and changes in the posi-
tion of women, and shows how women are 
being exploited by the tobacco indus-
try. A final section, a guide to giving 
up, helps readers to understand their 
own smoking habit as well as giving 
practical advice on the various methods 
available. 
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